THESIS

MERE MUSIC OR MORE? INVESTIGATING THE EFFECTS OF SOUNDTRACKS IN VIDEO GAME NARRATIVES

Submitted by

Chaz Callendar

Department of Journalism and Media Communication

In partial fulfillment of the requirements

For the Degree of Master of Science

Colorado State University

Fort Collins, Colorado

Fall 2021

Master's Committee:

Advisor: Michael Humphrey

Rosa Martey Elizabeth Parks Copyright by Chaz Callendar 2021 All Rights Reserved

ABSTRACT

MERE MUSIC OR MORE? INVESTIGATING THE EFFECTS OF SOUNDTRACKS IN VIDEO GAME NARRATIVES

Narratives in video games can be highly complex, and due to Game Studies' overreliance on Film scholarship, the complexities of the co-creation of these narratives have yet to
be understood. There are many elements within games that are not present within film, and this
can alter how a narrative is experienced within the medium as compared to film (Salen &
Zimmerman, 2004). One of the major elements of narratives that is understudied within games is
music. This thesis analyzed player reports of how music affected their ability to experience the
narrative within two games. Specifically, how the music affected their transportation into the
world, as well as how the music affected their ability to identify with the main characters.
Through a combination of in-game and postgame interviews, transcripts were created and
thematically analyzed along with the video and audio data.

Through this analysis, participants consistently demonstrated that they were unable to identify or recognize the music with the game. However, the emotions evoked from the music seemed to be the same emotions felt during the scenes where those tracks existed. While the explicit memory of the music was almost nonexistent, there was evidence of implicit memory of this music embedded within the world and characters of the game. Finally, rather than attributing music as the source of the emotions used by the narrative, it is possible that the music was simply part of the narrative, so any reference to the music alone was inaccessible to the players.

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

There were countless people whose kindness, generosity and intellect are responsible for the creation of this document, but I would like to take this time to acknowledge two names in particular. The First name is Judith Gross. Whatever walls I had built that stopped me from applying to grad school, Judith taught me to scale them without even letting me know she was teaching me. We sat. We talked. And she was genuinely interested in a topic I thought was interesting to know one else. Judith is an amazing person and to this day, I still have the teal dragonfly keychain that she gave me. It was, not only, a symbol of her faith in me as a future academic, but a lesson to show me that any limitation I put up can easily be circumvented.

The second name is Katharyn Peterman. When there is a definition in need of defense, Katharyn is there. Where there is an argument that needs to be had by a non-argumentative person, Katharyn is there. And, when there is a need for intentional support that only a true friend can provide, Katharyn is there. Katharyn has been with me every step of the way through this program, even when it has not been easy. She is a friend who means more to me than she will ever realize, and her research has been incredibly inspiring.

Thank you!

TABLE OF CONTENTS

ABSTRACT	ii
ACKNOWLEDGMENTS	iii
CHAPTER 1. INTRODUCTION	1
CHAPTER 2. LITERATURE REVIEW	3
Narratives, Film theory & Music	3
Transportation and Identification in Film	3
Music in Film	5
From Film to Games	7
Game Theory and Narrative	8
J Hillis Miller & Narrative Gaming	10
Game Theory & Music	12
Game Theory, Narrative & Music	13
Research Questions	14
CHAPTER 3. METHODS	16
Participant Selection	16
Games	17
Final Fantasy X	17
NieR: Automata	20
Interviews	22
Participants	23
Game Interview	24
Observational Data Gathering	25
Post-Game Interview	26
Analysis	26
Pilot Study	27
CHAPTER 4. RESULTS	28
Wait, there was Music?: The Noticeability of Music in Games	28
Final Fantasy X & Music Identification	28
NieR: Automata & Noticeability	32
"Creeny is a Good Word": Music and World Development	34

NieR and Affective connection between scene and world	34
NieR and Focus	35
Final Fantasy and Affective connection between scene and world	37
Final Fantasy X and Focus	38
From Jock to Deep: Music as Character Development	39
Final Fantasy X and Character Development	39
NieR: Automata and character development	43
CHAPTER 5. DISCUSSION	45
Memory	45
Too Much Input	46
Music Stored as Implicit Memory	48
Implications: Music as Vehicle for Transportation, Then, as a Part of the World	49
Future Research	51
Limitations	53
REFERENCES	55

CHAPTER 1. INTRODUCTION

Viewers watching a story unfold in a movie can be emotionally swayed by the music (Smith, 1999). But what happens when a viewer isn't just a viewer, but a co-author of the story: a player of a video game? Narratives in video games can be highly complex (Salen & Zimmerman, 2004) and capable of telling incredibly compelling stories. Even so, narratives in video games are under-studied and still slightly contentious as the Game Studies has yet to agree on whether games should be studied from a ludological or a narratological standpoint (Cassidy, 2011; Gaut, 2012; Majewski, 2003). The video game industry is also one of the major media industries in the world with individual games equaling and sometimes outselling film, the type of media Game Scholars compare video games the most with. For example, *The Avengers: Infinity* War (2018) made over \$640 million in its opening weekend, the largest opening weekend of a film in the world at the time (Shaikh, 2018). However, that record was quickly surpassed that year by Red Dead Redemption 2 (2018), a video game that earned \$725 million in its opening weekend: at the time, the second largest entertainment opening, right behind another video game, Grand Theft Auto V (2013), whose opening weekend brought in \$1 billion dollars. (Huang, 2019). The comparison to film as a visual medium, combined with video games' relatively new addition to the field of communication, has led to the study of games to be primarily based in film scholarship. However, as the field of video game studies matures, academics have begun to use more medium specificity within their research, building theories for video games rather than relying solely on those found in film studies.

Video game narrative, in particular, will benefit from the medium-specific research as there are many complex systems and elements to narratives in games that may not exist in film (Salen & Zimmerman, 2004). And one of the most understudied of these elements is music's role within this type of narrative. Music in film has been shown to represent the mood of characters, scenes and expected mood of spectators (Smith, 1999). But, unlike film where audiences are spectators, players of video games take the role of characters and inhabit the world. They experience the narrative of a game through play that involvers interacting with the representation of the narrative world through the rules set by the mechanics of the game (Salen & Zimmerman, 2004). These mechanics are partly responsible for the myriad of forms narratives can take in the medium and because the narratives take so many differing forms in video games, they are very appealing to study while also making traditional visual media perspectives on narrative less than ideal for considering storytelling in games (Arsenault, 2009; Salen & Zimmerman, 2004). So, rather than use film conceptualizations of narrative, other conceptualizations are required, like J Hillis Miller's conceptualization of narrative (1995). His flexible framework of what makes a story allow for the accommodation of many storytelling elements requited in this type of coauthorship, including elements like music (Salen and Zimmerman, 2004).

With Miller's conceptualization of narrative, music becomes, not just a tool to share the emotional state of the characters and world, but also a port of the representational ruleset of the characters and world that the player inhabits during the game.

This thesis has analyzed music's effect on a player's narrative experience, specifically its effect on transportation and identification. Through a combination of gameplay and online interviews, I had participants play one of two games and then discuss with them their interpretation of the music's effect on the processes of transportation and identification.

CHAPTER 2. LITERATURE REVIEW

Narratives, Film theory & Music

Transportation and Identification in Film

Game studies as, a field, habitually relies on theories from film scholarship. (Carnagey et al., 2007; Deselms & Altman, 2003; Kirkland, 2007; Whalen 2007; Wolf, 2001). This is especially true for how video game narration uses music. As such, it is important to have a general view of how film scholars conceptualize narratives within the medium. While many of these theories are not specific to film, they have been adapted to that medium. For example, the narrative theory of transportation refers to the audience being lost in the narrative world of the text (Gerrig, 1993).Gerrig himself wrote with fictional narratives contained in books as his context, but states that these concepts should be applicable with any media form since transportation relies on the combination of cognitive engagement, emotional engagement, and mental imagery (Gerrig, 1993; Green & Brock, 2000). This is, also, not a static condition as audiences' levels of transportation vary throughout the narrative (Bezdek & Gerrig, 2017). Further, transportation alters the consciousness of the audience, altering their focus in such a way that they may not be fully conscious of their surroundings (Green & Brock, 2000; Kuzmičová, 2016). As such, transportation, as a dynamic process involving the altered consciousness of the audience member, can possibly occur wherever narratives are present, be they in book, oral storytelling, or film.

Transportation has also been found to be highly correlated with enjoyment of a narrative, though, it is more specific than enjoyment. As such, it is a desired state for creators of narratives (Green, et al, 2004). Green et al. have also found that transportation theory suggests that

"safety", even through trials, are key in narrative worlds as well as giving the reader opportunities to connect with others (2004). In film, this expresses itself as audience enjoyment in the plight of characters in the narrative, as well as the connection through characters (Green et al., 2004). In fact, though it is still up for debate, some scholars suggest that transportation could be a requirement for another narrative theory, identification.

Where transportation can be seen as travel to a narrative world, identification could be thought of as travel into a character within a narrative. The more time someone spends in a narrative world, the more they relate to characters that they encounter (Green et al., 2004) one way in which people may relate to narrative characters is through identification, a process in which audience members increasingly lose self-awareness, replacing it with the identity of the character within the narrative (Cohen, 2001). As such, audiences become increasingly empathetic to the character they are identifying with. The character's wants become the person's wants, things that make the character upset also make the person upset, and the audience's identity is slowly subsumed into the character's identity. Much like transportation, the loss of self (whether it be identity or the real world) is not permanent, nor a solid state, but can fluctuate throughout the narrative, or due to outside factors (Cohen, 2001). It is also, much like transportation, a process that involves altered consciousness(Cohen, 2001). While opinions differ on how, it has been shown that transportation and identification are related when it comes to understanding audience involvement in a narrative (Murphy et al, 2013; Sestir & Green, 2010; Tal-Or & Cohen, 2010), for instance, the use of identification to illuminate the gendering of monsters within the horror genre (Briefel, 2005). However, visual media, like film, make special use of audio, specifically music, to enhance these concepts.

Music in Film

The use of music in film is important for many reasons, although, the most common seems to be music's ability to emotionally engage the audience. It has been found to aid in both transportation and identification (Costabile & Terman, 2013). As an integral part of the scene, music can signify the emotion of the characters on screen as well as the overall tone of a scene (Smith, 1999). In film, this is accomplished through two techniques, the first of which is through arousal responses, where the music, combined with other elements of the film, generate physiological changes within the audience that evoke emotions (Smith, 1999). The second of which is the communication of the emotions of a scene through the theory of expressivity (Smith, 1999). Whereas expressing an emotion requires an object to be the target of that emotion, expressivity simply requires something to have traits reminiscent of an emotion (Kivy, 1989; Cochrane, 2010; Noordhof, 2008). People do not simply get mad; they get mad at something. This is the same for any emotion. Since this is the case, humans can express emotions, but music does not. A song cannot be sad at anything, though, through its formal elements, can be recognized as sadness, thus allowing a listener to attribute sadness to it without the piece itself having to express that particular emotion (Kivy, 1989).

However, many discussions of expressivity, including Kivy's, Noordhof's and Cochrane's, are discussing the music by itself. Film music is part of the film and not meant to be experienced alone. This type of music, program music (Smith, 1999), is always found with other elements of the film, including visual and plot. This music is even considered to originate from the same event that created visuals in film (Anderson, 1996). Gorbman (1980) once argued for medium specificity in film music, noting that the synergy between film and its music could not be ignored. Film music should be analyzed with its context from the film (Gorbman, 1980) just

as film should be analyzed with its music for context. Looking at film music in this way allows for a broader understanding of its applicability in film narrative, for example, the differences in emotions communicated by a scene vs those evoked by a scene (Smith, 1999). In fact, music is so integral to film narrative, some have even re-imagined the diegetic dichotomy, arguing that non-diegetic music should actually be referred to as intra-diegetic as music is key to the narrative structure, thus, can never be non-diegetic (Winters, 2010).

Emotions have intentional objects. And, while music alone does not have an intentional object, music in film does, and those intentional objects are the visuals and plot (Gaut, 2012). Film makers use the expressivity of music and combine it with the characterization, plot, and visuals of a film to aide in the creation of the film's narrative. In this sense, music is a key element of the visual narrative, giving the audience genuine emotion by being expressive of the emotion (through the music) while providing an intentional object for the audience (through the visual characterization and plot). However, the communication of emotional states to the audience is not the sole purpose for music in film. It also alters the perception of the visuals and when taken in conjunction with those visuals, heightens the emotional qualities that are experienced further than either the audio or the visuals could accomplish on their own through a process known as affective congruence (Smith, 1999) This is key to the narrative experience of the audience as it allows for better narrative comprehension, including "a better understanding of character motivation, better anticipation of future narrative events and the encoding of narrative information in the spectator's memory".

This increase in narrative comprehension is specifically useful when looking at an audience's ability to be transported or identify with characters. As identification is an empathetic relationship, a better understanding of character motivation will likely make it easier to identify

with that character. Likewise, a better anticipation of future events suggests a more fleshed out world while giving the tools to the audience to traverse it once they have traveled there. Finally, encoding of narrative information on audience memory is very reminiscent of Gerrig's third condition of transportation: the return of a changed traveler. Film is referred to as a visual medium, but that name belies the importance of music in its an audience's ability to experience the world or the characters.

Music plays a key role in the narrative of visual media (Smith, 1999; AJ Cohen, 2001) . Not only does music add to the emotional content of a scene, but it communicates to the audience what emotion they should have while watching as well. But, what about video games? Video games are also considered a visual medium, but the added element of gameplay adds an extra layer of complexity to understanding music and narrative.

From Film to Games

Video games are visual media much like film. And, as such, have been studied primarily through techniques that are used to understand films. However, the interactive nature of video games necessitates different techniques to gain a full understanding of the medium, particular if the narrative is to be studied. Other "traditional" visual media present narratives from the past, whereas video games require a co-authorship that presents a current narrative (Cassidy, 2011). While narrative elements differ from game to game, the temporal difference is true for all. Perhaps this, combined with a history of research rooted in a debate between ludology vs narratology as the perspective researchers should take is why video game research has been so difficult. Luckily, many researchers are attempting to meld the old ludology vs narratology debate of games into new hybridized methods of analyzing games (Ang, 2006; Arsenault, 2014; Frasca, 2003; Kokonis, 2014; Laas, 2014; McManus & Harrah, 2017; Murray, 2005). Scholars

even argue that to have a better understanding of video games, we must also understand the fans of those games and the intertextual activities they engage in (Consolvo, 2003). There is no one way to study video game narrative, but many ways that illuminate different aspects about the narrative, the player and the culture that created both. One of the things to study is the player-avatar relationship and how that relationship draws the player into the narrative world of the game. And, one key piece of that relationship that is missing is the understanding of how music affects that relationship.

Game Theory and Narrative

While arguing for medium specificity when studying narrative in film, Gaut pointed out that medium specificity does not necessitate concepts that are only relevant to film (2012). The same should be said for medium specificity with narratives in video games. The use of narrative theories that are not specifically designed for video games have revealed much about the medium. For instance, transportation has revealed that video games, specifically story driven RPGs (role-playing games) can cause intense emotional reactions, including complex feelings like guilt (Mahood & Hanus, 2017). However, one of the major differences between films and video game narrative is the interactive nature of the medium, that being, the game portion of video games. While an audience member of any medium interacts with that medium (audience of a film, do not simply passively receive the film, but, rather, interact with it) there are different levels of interaction (Milojevic et al., 2013). Playing video games means entering the "magic circle", a set of rules that create a system that give actions within the system meaning (Salen & Zimmerman, 2004). It is the juxtaposition of gameplay and story that has led to academics discussing whether this medium should be studied through a ludological standpoint or a narratological standpoint, whether games should be studied as a system of rules that give actions

meaning (ludology) or as stories (narratology) with many reaching the result that while games themselves are not narrative, they may contain narratives, represent narratives, or even exist as non-traditional narratives. Majewski (2003) discusses the possibility of using drama theory, rather than narrative theory to analyze narratives in video games. Cassidy (2011) refers to games as non-traditional narratives due to their co-authored nature as well as the nature of the viewer (player) character relationship. This dichotomy is deep seated within the field, however, as that same field evolves, so too must the ways in which we research games. Perhaps it is time to use more holistic views of narratives and games systems to further understand this medium.

Narratives in games cannot be considered the same way as narrative in film. Where film tends to have a linear narrative (Bandersnatch not withstanding), video game narrative can be divided into two types: embedded narratives, stories already crafted by the game, and emergent narratives, stories experienced through play of the game (Salen & Zimmerman, 2004). The interactivity inherent in the medium alters the linear narrative format. While both media (video games and film) can have embedded narrative, video games almost always generate the additional emergent narrative. To understand the overall narrative in a video game, both must be understood. Scholars have already begun this research, for example, demonstrating that interactive narratives may lead to increased identification (Ahn, 2015). However, to further the research in this area, we need a conceptualization of narrative that can encompass both the traditional embedded narrative as well as the interactivity based emergent narrative. J Hillis Miller's conceptualization of narrative is one such way as it is highly adaptable and can be applied to nontraditional narratives (Salen & Zimmerman, 2004).

J Hillis Miller & Narrative Gaming

Miller's conceptualization of narrative is a flexible one, requiring three traits for something to be considered a narrative (1995). First, it must have a sequence of events, meaning the state of the world in the narrative must change over time. Next, there must be some sort of symbolic characterization with at least three characters: a protagonist, an antagonist, and a witness, though, the witness is free to also be either the protagonist of the antagonist. Finally, there must be some kind of recognizable form. This form can be a recognizable form within the text including qualities like rhythm in poetry or recognizable form within culture, like genres and even generate meaning when they are subverted because they are going against expectation. With the flexibility that these forms can take, it also seems as if they can take the form of game mechanics. Video game genres, battle systems, exploration, character stats; these game mechanics are not simply ways to create challenge for the players, they can also be used to create a recognizable form that helps a player/ audience member to engage with a narrative.

Because of its flexibility, Miller's narrative framework can be applied to traditional narratives, like literature, as well as to non-traditional narratives, like video games or even video game trailers. As an example, the latest expansion to *Final Fantasy 14*, known as *Shadowbringers*, had a 7-minute trailer set to a track of the same name. Applying Miller's conceptualization of narrative to this trailer can help a viewer see the entire trailer as a narrative rather than connected clips with narrative elements. While it is in jump cuts and requires knowledge of the previous games, there is a clear change in the game the audience watches as the protagonist defeats the main antagonist of the last game, only to struggle against a new antagonist until he embraces the darkness. This is exhibited by the narrator referring to him as the *Warrior of Dark* and the visuals of him defeating the antagonist, this angelic being bathed in

light and spreading the light around. The music also plays a key role in the understanding of sequence. For example, the moment when the protagonist is victorious is also the first moment throughout the trailer where the music uses a major chord, bringing a bit of levity as the protagonist becomes victorious. Personification is handled mostly through the visual in this game as all the characters are anthropomorphized (including the cat and bunny people), although, the use of the words like "warrior" and "friend" also aids in the personification of the protagonist. Finally, perhaps the overarching form could be the triumph over evil, as the protagonist struggles to overcome the second antagonist, he meets only to eventually do so. However, there is also meaning in the subversion of the expectations of the form, in this case, the holy angels are the evil antagonist. This is demonstrated visually, as well as through the music as it creates a sense of dread due to its use of minor chord until the eventual overcoming of the antagonist, punctuated with major chords.

Looking back at video games, the mechanics that form the magic circle, the system of rules within a game, could be considered recognizable forms within the game through its systems, as well as have the ability to adhere to cultural forms as these systems are not a complete separation from the real world where real world systems don't apply (Consolvo. 2003). They are repeatable and recognizable elements, much like Miller's forms, that can be used within video game narratives. Within games, elements that contribute to the narrative are known as narrative descriptors (Salen & Zimmerman, 2004) and can be anything from the heads-up display to the art style, to the music, to the plot. As representations of the game world, understanding narrative descriptors are key to understanding narratives in games. Many narrative descriptors have been researched (Solarski, 2017; Collins, 2008; Gregersen & Grodal, 2008), However, one descriptor that has not received much in the way of study is music as a narrative descriptor.

Game Theory & Music

While video game research has its roots in film theory, researchers have begun to branch out in attempts to have medium specificity in their work. And, while research in video game music is rare, it does exist and even shows evidence of music as an important narrative descriptor. For instance, the composer of the game, *Silent Hill* (1999), deliberately altered specifics of the music (rhythm, tone, etc.) outside of standard Western practices. This deliberate subversion of recognizable form (Miller, 1995) was used to create unease in the player (Cheng, 2014). Within this same chapter, Cheng references another interview that discusses how the mechanical elements of the game (awkward controls, clumsy combat, etc.) were used to increase the horror element of the game by reducing capability of the player. Both of these elements of the game (music and mechanics) were used to heighten the horror elements of the player interaction, thereby creating a world of dread for the player to explore.

As video games are a co-authored narrative, it is also important to take into account the intention behind the creation of the music. In *A Composer's Guide to Game Music* (2014), composer Winnifred Phillips details many of the intricacies for aspiring composers of video game music. For instance, in a game where there are multiple gameplay states like combat vs exploration, the music is key in communicating to the player what state the game is in. This also gives meaning to the controller inputs, allowing the same inputs to have different meanings based on the particular state the game is in (Phillips, 2014). Phillips even emphasizes the importance of this music's function, stating that music that is unable to clearly communicate this differentiation of states can cause players to lose their connection to the game as they struggle to think of the particular button combination rather than rely on audio cues, potentially interrupting transportation or identification (Phillips, 2014). Music also allows composers to alter their

perception of time by the player, allowing for a player to be lost in their transported world, as well as act as a mnemonic device with the use of leitmotifs, aiding in personification (Miller, 1995; Phillips, 2014). However, even from a game developer's viewpoint, music is not considered as important as other elements of the game. They are rarely part of the development team (Phillips, 2014). However, music's importance in film, as well as its role as a narrative descriptor shows potential for it to be much more important as an aspect of narrative in games.

Game Theory, Narrative & Music

Collins once made an appeal for academics to increase the study of video game music (2007). Responding to what she described as the "silence of academics", she authored a piece discussing the importance of the medium and the audio that goes with it. Since then, research in video game music has become more prevalent, specifically with regards to the effects of music on gameplay (Jørgensen, 2017; Zhang & Fu, 2015). However, for an understanding of how music affects the other aspects of video games, like narrative, film theory is still used to fill in the gaps (Zehnder & Lipscomb, 2006). Video game music research is improving but the reliance on film theory shows it is still lacking, specifically music's effect on narrative.

Even so, there are things we can draw from the research that is currently available. For example, Collins speaks to music's ability to represent characters, as well as their narrative transformations through leitmotifs (Collins, 2008). While Collins talks about narrative progression though music, Cook speaks to music's ability to represent narrative progression as well as ludic progression (Cook, 2014). In one example, Cook refers to *Civilization 5* (2010), a 4x strategy game where the player begins in the stone age and progresses through time to futuristic technology like giant robots. As the player advances through the ages, (stone age, renaissance, medieval, etc.) the music attempts to match the time period. In her paper, she

discusses how music evolves as the game progresses, matching the ludic progress, as well as the narratives (both embedded and emergent). However, As Consolvo discusses, the magic circle is not absolute. Cook looks at the type of music used (mostly westernized music or music that follows western stereotypes) to argue that Civilization 5 has embedded colonial influences.

Research Questions

Music effect on video game narratives has yet to be understood but could be very important in understanding how players navigate in-game narratives. As a narrative descriptor, music can help give shape to, not only the characters of video game worlds, but of the worlds themselves. And, in a medium where the audience members inhabit these characters and worlds, it is important to gain a better understanding of how music is influential in the crafting of these elements in games. As music has been shown to aide in the evolution of characters as well as communicate emotional states, it seems likely that it would aid in identification:

RQ1: In what ways, if any, does the music in video games affect character identification?

RQ1a: In what ways, if any, does music affect the player to adopt the perspective of characters within the game ?

RQ1b: In what ways, does music affect the player's fondness for characters within the game ?

RQ1c: In what ways, is the music influential in the simulation of feelings and thoughts appropriate for the character in which they are identifying with?

Much like identification, transportation is a state where an audience member's reality is temporarily replaced with that of the narrative world. As such, music should also affect an audience member's transportation into that world:

RQ2: In what ways, if any, does the music in video games affect a player's ability to be transported into the narrative world?

RQ2a: In what ways, does the game music affect the actions and emotions of the player as they play the game?

RQ2b: In what ways, does the music help the player to remain in the narrative world?

RQ2c: What, from the music, remains with the player once they return from the narrative world?

Finally, this is a medium of co-authorship, where the audience members inhabit the characters and the worlds. However, the way they inhabit these characters and worlds are shaped by the mechanics in each game. As such, studying narratives in games should not be done without looking at the how the mechanics are used in the narrative.

RQ3: In what ways, does the music affect the narrative elements of the game mechanics?

CHAPTER 3. METHODS

In order to answer the research questions posed above, I observed and interviewed five participants as they interacted with a game narrative. These participants each played a short section of either $Final\ Fantasy\ X\ (2001)$ or $NieR:\ Automata\ (2017)$, and, through a combination of semi-structured game interviews and post-game interviews, I analyzed participant reports of their feelings of transportation and identification during and immediately after these playthroughs. The interviews took place over the course of fall, 2020.

Participant Selection

Participants were found through convenience sampling. Once potential participants were found, they were given a questionnaire to fill out before the interviews were scheduled. This questionnaire was used to help decide which game the participants would play as well as give a little context while the interviews were being analyzed. Identity (gender, race) was asked as there is still an assumption of games being targeted at a straight white cis-male audience, though, this question was not required. Level of comfort with RPGs and how often games are played helped contextualize the participants with this form of storytelling with the assumption that the more someone reports playing RPGs or video games in general, the more comfortable they will be with the mechanics of gaming and the form in which narratives take place in them. Finally, the specific game experience for both games were assessed. Participants were only placed in groups they had minimal experience with (never played and limited understanding of the story). However, age and number of years playing video games were questions that were not asked. As these answers would have been important in contextualizing the participants, future research should include these questions in the questionnaire.

Games

Two games were chosen for the Study. Both were RPGs due to their ability to cause intense emotional reactions within players (Mahood & Hanus, 2017). They were also chosen because of their use of music throughout the game as a possible narrative descriptor. Difficulty was also a consideration for both games as there was a relatively short amount of time that participants could learn how to traverse the game, however, both games also have difficulties that can be easily managed. Because the participants missed the intro to each game, I created a short video for each game, showing the early embedded narratives in each game. Participants were given the link to the video to watch immediately before the game-interview.

Final Fantasy X

The first game chosen was Final Fantasy X due to its heavy emphasis on embedded narrative, world building and character development. Much of the difficulty in this game is found in the combat, but as it is a menu based fighting system, taking time to process while the game is being learned is easy to do. This was important as the participants did not have much time to get accustomed to the game and did not have the option of playing the tutorial. Final Fantasy X has also been studied for how its music is central, not only to the narrative but the gameplay and their interaction (Greenfield-Casas, 2017; Washburn, 2009).

Final Fantasy X is the story of Tidus, a star athlete in a futuristic city, who is suddenly transported to a post-apocalyptic yet fantasy themed world, where he struggles to unravel the mysteries of his new situation. Fortunately, he is not alone. He meets friends along the way, some more begrudging than others, who attempt to help him return home while he becomes more intertwined with their lives and more concerned with helping them than returning home to a life of luxury that he was never happy with to begin with. While all the characters are important,

Tidus is the primary focus of the story, exemplified by the very first line of the game, spoken by Tidus, "Listen to my story, this may be our only chance".

The segment the participants will play in starts about an hour into the game. In it, Tidus, recently finding haven in Besaid Village, ends up tagging along with a group of adventures as they head out. These adventurers consist of three guardians, Wakka, Lulu and Kimahri, as they protect their summoner charge, Yuna. Yuna is beginner her journey to travel the land, gaining strength, in order to combat an ancient evil creature, known as Sin, travel along with her, protecting her until the end.

Wakka, Tidus' big brother in many ways, found Tidus washed up on the shore. As a fellow athlete, Wakka feels for the bewildered Tidus, who he believes is suffering from amnesia rather than actually being from a different world. He suggests that Tidus comes along in the hopes that, throughout the journey, someone will recognize him. Not everyone is as thrilled for Tidus' company, though. Lulu, in particular, is very adamant about Tidus not coming, and is very standoffish to him throughout the journey. Yuna, on the other hand, is very happy that Tidus will be journey with them for a period of time, even asking him to become one of her guardians by the end of the short segment. Kimahri speaks very little throughout the entirety of the game and has zero lines of dialogue in this segment. The game even points out how no one knows what Kimahri is thinking. Despite potential protests, Tidus follows the group, boarding a boat to Yuna's first destination.

Unfortunately, before the group arrives, Sin arrives and decimates the village. Once the group arrives, Yuna assists the village by performing a ritual know as a sending. She guides the spirits of the dead to the afterlife, allowing them to live in peace.

The story itself is communicated through traditional Japanese role-playing game (JRPG) gameplay. Players control the primary character as they explore the world. Occasionally, a battle will break out randomly, and the game will switch from an exploration mode to a battle mode. In this mode, each character has a specific specialty that can be used to exploit enemy weakness. For instance, Lulu's magic is useful to enemies who are not vulnerable to weapons attacks. Likewise, Wakka's and Lulu's ranged attacks are good for those enemies who are to far to be hit by a sword. Much of the embedded story, however, is communicated through cutscenes: pregenerated "movies" with zero interaction.

The music, itself, is key to the story. Composed by long time Final Fantasy composer, Nobuo Uematsu. The music is ever present throughout the segment chosen for the game, only missing in two short cutscenes. The tracks, like many other video game music tracks, vocals. This is true for every track except the track, "Hymn of Fayth", which is used throughout the game as a leitmotif connected to the power of summoning.

Scenes

During the playthrough of Final fantasy X, there were two scenes, in particular, that the participants really responded to. The first of these scenes is the scene where Tidus travels on a boat with his new friends from Besaid Village to Kilika. The second of these scenes is the final scene the players have access to that I refer to as the summoning scene.

Boat Scene. After leaving the village of Besaid Tidus and pals board a boat to make the voyage to Kilika. While on the boat, Tidus, through a cutscene, plays around with the other passengers on board. He plays around by climbing over passengers, stealing binoculars, and generally acting silly. Players are then free to walk around and explore the ship, talking to any

characters who will respond. Some characters are more talkative than others. For instance, Lulu simply says "I don't know who you are or where they came from. Afterwards, Tidus speaks to Yuna in a cutscene. In this scene Tidus reveals to Yuna (and the participants) that he is angry at his father but will have to live with those feelings because his father died at sea 10 years previously. He left and never came back. Yuna retorts that it's very likely that he was transported to this new world, just like Tidus was, so is probably alive.

Summoning Scene. After arriving in Kilika, the group goes to aid the village as they have been recently attacked by Sin. Yuna, goes to perform a summoning, a ritualistic dance that ushers the souls of the dead to the afterlife. This prevents the souls from lingering and becoming monsters. Tidus goes to watch and asks Lulu for an explanation of what is happening while Yuna dances on the water at Sunset. Once she is finished, Yuna runs to Lulu for reassurance. Lulu brushes Yuna's hair out of her eyes and reassures her that she did well.

NieR: Automata

NieR: Automata was chosen due to its balance of embedded and emergent narrative, world building and character development. Much of the difficulty within this game is found in the combat. Unlike Final Fantasy X, the combat in this game is action based and could take longer to get used to. However, NieR: Automata offers many ways to circumvent this difficulty, including a reduction of the difficulty through the options menu and an NPC (non-playable character) companion that may be used to aid the player in battle. With these two things to mitigate the difficulty, players are free to explore the open world or tackle the mission as they see fit. NieR: Automata's music is also an ideal choice as it uses vocals as an instrument, adding a range of emotions to the music that instruments cannot capture on their own (Shelemay et al., 2006).

The story of NieR: Automata takes place in the distance future (post year 11000) where humans and aliens are fighting with their proxies, androids and robots respectively. The players control 2B, an android who is fighting in the continuous war against robots and aliens.

In this segment of the game, 2B is looking for other androids who have gone missing. Through her search, she, and her android companion, 9S, discovers a robot carnival. The robots here were odd in many ways. Rather than attack, they had their faces painted like clowns, dressed as clowns and said things like "Oh. wHat fUN! Oh. wHat fUN!" and "LeT's bE happy together! Together! Together!". Continuing through the carnival to the center, 2B discovered a massive robot named Simone. Simone was dressed like an opera singer and had used the still living but crucified bodies of the missing androids as decoration for its arena and body.

The story focuses much less on embedded narrative and the mechanics reflect this. There is only one cutscene in the segment that the players experience. It 30 seconds long and shows the reveal of Simone. All other plot information is conveyed through in-game scenes. Even dialogue happens while the player is running around. As opposed to Final Fantasy X, all gameplay states intertwine with each other, allowing more freedom in aspects of the game like when to explore, when to fight, etc.

Music in NieR: Automata differs from traditional JRPGs like Final Fantasy X in 2 primary ways. The first is varying versions of many tracks. Rather than having a single track for any given area, many tracks have a quiet version, where the track is subdued with techniques like limited visual, a normal version and a dynamic version that makes heavier use of percussion. The second is the use if vocals. NieR: Automata makes prolific use of vocals, although, these vocals simulate language without having symbolic meaning due to them being sung in a "chaos"

language" invented by lead singer Emi Evans (Hertzog, 2020). With these two differences, any given track can have up to six versions, with each quiet, medium and dynamic version having vocals or lacking them. The emotions evoked from each track is then subject to potential alterations as the track is altered in these many ways.

Interviews

The interviews were broken up into two segments: an initial gameplay interview followed by a post-gameplay interview, both of which will be discussed below. Gameplay and interviews took place on "Zoom", a video communication software. Online interviews were chosen primarily due to the Covid-19 pandemic of 2020. "Zoom" was chosen as the software used because many of its features will be helpful in capturing game interviews online rather than in person." Zoom" captures both participants in the chat window, has built-in screen share capabilities, video recording and an auto transcription feature. These features will allow for the recording of gameplay, voice, and facial expressions through both the game interview and the post interview.

Participants gained access to the game through a Steam account I set up specifically for this study. Participants gained access to the account 24 hours before the scheduled interview period to allow for download times. They were instructed to refrain from play until we were on Zoom, at which point, the 2-part interview commenced and lasted between 1-3 hours. During this time, participants played through a pre-determined story in game. At the conclusion of this story, the post interviews began. After both interviews reached their conclusion, the participants were instructed to log out. After which, I changed the password, and sent the new log in information to the next participant.

Participants

The participants were split in half. For the purposes of this project, they will be given pseudonyms. Three participants played *Final Fantasy X* (Beth, Mark and John), While the remaining two played *NieR: Automata* (Phillip and Sandy). Originally, *NieR* was going to have the larger half due to its open world nature but, due to computer requirements, less people were able to run that game.

Final Fantasy Participants

Beth felt she was very comfortable with storytelling, music and video games. She performs music and uses it to tune out in day-to-day life. She values her identity as a storyteller, creative writer and poet and takes much inspiration from video game stories like the *Dragon Age* series. Mark also felt a strong connection to music, listening to it for hours every day, though, he said he didn't have a strong emotional connection to the music. He's also a big fan of stories, particularly fantasy novels and played many fantasy games when he was younger. John made special reference to his storytelling ability and video game proficiency. He makes a living as a content creator for tabletop RPGs like *Dungeons & Dragons*, so he is constantly creating interactive narratives. He also plays video games consistently with a wide breadth of interests when it comes to genres.

NieR: Automata Participants

Phillip used music to unwind during commutes or to help him focus during mundane tasks. He felt fairly comfortable with games and more so with stories, having spent some time around the theatre in high school. Sandy felt comfortable with music, stories, and video games.

She enjoys music of most genres, is an author with multiple short stories and a novel published and plays a wide variety of games.

Game Interview

Rather than have the participants play on their own, and then conduct the interview at a later date, I joined each participant as they played. Participants, who had access to their given game due to the shared *Steam* account, shared their gameplay through the Zoom call. The game interview was chosen for multiple reason. First, gaming interviews help in creating a more play like atmosphere that helped in generating questions about the game as it is played (Schott & Horrell, 2000), Second, as this study is interested in music's effect on transportation and identification, game interviews have been very useful in facilitating that. Identification occurs during the interaction with the media (Cohen, 2001) as such, during or immediately after is the ideal time to study participants' responses (Shaw, 2010). And, considering the connection between identification, I was interested in seeing if transportation behaves the same way.

These were semi-structured interviews with interim gameplay discussions that engaged the participants in the game they were playing. The questions were influenced by "sound diaries" (Duffy & Waitt, 2011). While originally used as a method for listening during a music festival, the practice of identifying meaningful music and then returning to discuss that music was helpful in understanding how music created meaning within game narratives. During the game interview, participants were instructed to mention any music that felt meaningful in anyway. I took note of the individual tracks they mentioned and then used the post interview time to discuss those tracks in more depth. I also discussed with participants what, if any enjoyment they received from the game as enjoyment is highly correlated with transportation (Green, et al, 2004). While enjoyment does not guarantee transportation, it allowed the participants to talk

about specifics of the game that could be contributing to their feelings of transportation. The musical and enjoyment-based questions attempted to identify how participants felt about the game, the world, and the characters as they experienced the narrative, particularly, how the music played a role in these. Unfortunately, game interviews interrupted the process of both transportation and identification. In order to avoid interruption as much as possible, the questions were asked at specific points within the game, usually after a cutscene and before prolonged stretches of gameplay. This should have reduced the number of times the participants were interrupted. Transportation and identification are both non-static processes, so, interruptions for the participants were unavoidable. Therefore, limiting the amount of interview interruptions should have allow the pros of game interviews to outweigh the cons.

Observational Data Gathering

A key element of the interviews, particularly the game interviews, was the collection of visual data. The use of Zoom allowed for the video recording of gameplay and facial reaction simultaneously.

A key component to thematic analysis is the transcription of the interviews as it allows for the researcher to re-engage (Braun & Clarke, 2006). During each interview, I took in depth notes, I then revisited each video interview twice followed by three more reads of the transcripts. The first time, I focused on transcribing incidents I missed during my initial note taking. The second time, I continued to transcribing events I missed while beginning the coding process. These multiple steps of transcribing, along with the visual recordings from the interview resulted in a rich analysis.

Post-Game Interview

After the game interview, participants were given the option for a short (~15 minutes) break before the post interview starts, though, no participant used it. This second interview was also semi-structured, using a combination of planned questions and information brought up during the game interview. The post interview allowed for the participants to answer the questions without the distraction of the game, while still being reasonably close to the time processes of transportation and identification took place. Also, the second interview added nuance to many of the answers given (Shaw, 2010) as well as helped bridge the temporal differences between video games and traditional visual media (Cassidy, 2011). During this interview, participants were asked questions that allowed them to answer how they felt about the world and characters upon reflection as opposed to their feelings as they were actively participating in the world.

Analysis

Thematic analysis was chosen to analyze the transcripts as it has been shown to be effective at identifying emergent patterns (Banks, 2013; Braun & Clarke, 2006; Guest et al., 2012). As described above, I engaged in memo taking during both interviews. It is my belief that the combination of transcript, memo, gameplay, voice, and face lead to a rich data. I also be used the 5 steps as described by Braun and Clarke (2006) and exercised by Banks (2013).

- 1) I will engage in active reading of each transcript three times, at least, before beginning the analyses to immerse myself within the created texts.
- 2) I will generate an initial list of codes that identify particular features found within the interviews.
- 3) I will then analyze the codes for themes.

- 4) The themes will then be reviewed for their relevance to the research questions.
- 5) Finally, themes that are identified will be cross examined with resisting literature.

The analysis of the themes that were developed show that music can be seen much less as an auxiliary addition to a game and much more as a key piece of the narrative.

Pilot Study

I conducted a short pilot study in order to the clarity of Zoom as the participants shared their screens. This test pilot participant gained access to the *Steam* account, download their given game, then played through their segment of the game. This gave me a better understanding of the potential difficulties participants would encounter when downloading their game, allowed for stress testing how difficult it was for a reportedly "average" desktop to run these games while running zoom, and allowed me to test how long the narrative segments took.

CHAPTER 4. RESULTS

Wait, there was Music?: The Noticeability of Music in Games

The first theme that emerged from the interviewees was whether or not they could accurately identify music. As participants discussed their experience in the games, they were usually unable to identify if music was happening during that scene. This occurred in both in game interviews and postgame interviews. No matter what state of play I asked about (exploration, cutscenes, fights) players had a difficult time even remembering if music occurred and were certainly not able to actually recall it. Even when they claimed they were actively listening for the music, they were still unable to recall if there was any music during play. The few times they were able to identify music, it was likely that they would actually misidentify that music in some manner. The interviewees who played *Final Fantasy X* were slightly more able to recognize the music they heard than players of *NieR: Automata*, but neither group had clear recollections. Due to the differences in both games and the scripts from the participants in each game, the results section will be broken up by theme, as well as game.

Final Fantasy X & Music Identification

As music was rarely identifiable by the players, one of the most prominent of the patterns found was the type of scenarios where they were able to identify the music (fight scene, cut scene, etc.). The three participants, Mark, John and Beth had a few instances where they responded similarly to questions about memory of music during the in-game interview, as well as the post-game interview.

Final Fantasy X & Music Identification During the Gameplay Interview

During the gameplay for Final Fantasy X (FFX), participants were asked if they had noticed the music so far. Beth was unable to remember any music during the gameplay interview, but both Mark and John did. The most detailed response was from Mark, who explained that he was aware the music changed during fight scenes. He said, "the music intensifies before a boss battle. I haven't noticed [the music] much just walking around... I've noticed it during the battles." Similarly, John answered

There was a bit that I was entertained by because it was very reminiscent of the original 8-bit video game sound, as opposed to this which is much more epic. And so, like, when you're walking along, some of the music harkens back to the older versions'

The scene being referenced shows the characters boarding a boat. This scene is unique in a number of ways. The first is that all characters are visible on the screen (as opposed to only Tidus being visible). The second is that it has fewer gameplay states than the rest of the game. During this segment, the players are only able to explore. There is no chance of fighting. There is no chance for character dialogue, one of the primary modes of communicating the embedded narrative. Even the ability to explore is limited as the characters are encouraged to simply make their way to the dock. In many ways, the lack of gameplay made this seem very similar to a cutscene, in game movies that are used to embed narratives. Cutscenes are of the gameplay states discussed in the post-game interview that players were able to identify music in.

Final Fantasy X & Music Identification in the Post-Game Interview

At the tail end of the post-game interview, participants were asked if they remembered any music. They were then given tracks to listen to in order to see if they could identify the track in question. As mentioned above, John was able to talk about the presence of music in the boat

scene, however, both he and Mark also claimed that the music was easier to identify during cutscenes. While they could not recall or correctly identify music when played for them, they were able to recall that music existed in those cutscenes.

Cutscenes. At the very beginning of the game, there is a cutscene where the main characters are sitting around a campfire. When Mark discussed where he remembered the existence of music, he mentioned this opening scene and described the music as "calm but sounded like the beginning of an adventure." John also claimed to remember music in this beginning scene. Both Mark and John also remembered hearing music in the final scene of the play session, though only John could actually identify it during the post-game interview (Mark misremembered aspects of the song which will be described later). In fact, John identifying this song was the only instance where a song was correctly identified.

Reasons for Lack of Attention. One of the reasons the participants gave for the lack of attention to the music was that their attention was focused on other things. For example, Mark explained, "I don't notice music in cut scenes. I'm busy focusing on the dialogue." This was particularly intriguing considering he noticed music more during cutscenes than any other time during the game. Beth also expressed that her focus was elsewhere. She was unable to identify any music during the game, and, during the post-game interview, she said about the music during the last scene, "I tried to notice the music, because you mentioned it, but the colors were beautiful and it's the first time you get to see Yuna do something other than the fighting so I thought it was a really cool moment to get to know her better and see what she has to do."

Final Fantasy X & Misinterpretation of Music

A second pattern that emerged was the misidentification of music, even though there was an emotional association connected to it. During the post-game interview, in the few events where participants were able to remember music, there were usually misattributions or outright errors with their recollection. For instance, John attributed the track "A Fleeting Dream" to the opening scene, saying "So, my first reaction is it's actually the opening music when they're sitting around the fire, but I could be wrong." He was. It actually appeared during a cutscene with Tidus and Yuna discussing Tidus' dead father.

Then, there were instances where the participant was shocked at what a song actually sounded like when they heard it during the post-game interview. Mark, for instance, claimed he remembered music in the background of the final cutscene, though, could not remember it. When he heard it, he was surprised, explaining that:

I never would have told you [there] was chanting. The music I was thinking of was that violin undertone in the end. My gut thought was that the chanting felt really natural in that setting. I didn't question it. It almost felt like it was happening there in the background and wasn't part of the music. I wasn't thinking of the chanting as music.

He described, after re-hearing the music, that he remembered the existence of the vocal chanting, but attributed it to the scene, separate from the musical track itself.

Participants also only described the music with vague language. For example, John consistently described the music as "cultural" with sentences like "when there are meaningful moments, I feel like the music of this game takes on a much more cultural sound." Beth referred to it as simply "beautiful" or "pretty." It was clear participants had only limited vocabulary to describe the music they had heard, which was reflected in how they talked about it.

The vagueness in their language did not extend to how they described the emotions evoked from the music and its connection to the scenes they existed in. They described remembering the feelings they had at certain times and connected the music to those feelings. Or they described the effect of those feelings. For example, during the final cutscene, Yuna, one of

the characters, sends the souls of the dead to the afterlife after a village is struck by the primary antagonist, Sin. Mark explained that while the music "didn't stand out," to him, and he could not specifically recall it, he "felt more, and the music played into it." Mark claimed that this scene was the most evocative for him and that the music was key to those feelings. Similarly, Beth was unable to remember what the music sounded like, but she was able to describe the feelings she had while she was watching the cut scene, explaining, "That last scene was really cool. Really pretty. I played a little bit of Final Fantasy XIII, and it took me a hot second to get into, but I feel like if I played 5 more seconds of this game, I would have gotten into the whole series."

Overall, although participants noticed the music at certain times more than others and their memories were generally vague or inaccurate, they expressed a sense of impact from the music that demonstrated its importance in the overall experience they had playing FFX.

NieR: Automata & Noticeability

The same patterns that emerged in FFX were also present in NieR: Automata (N:A). However, there was less evidence of them. This is likely due to NieR having less songs during this segment. However, there was still evidence of these patterns, and, because of the unique ways in which the two players approached the narrative, they each expressed patterns specific to their experiences. Sandy spoke on the ability to recognize music, whereas Phillip had multiple instances where he misinterpreted the music.

Sandy

Sandy was confidently able to identify one song from her playthrough. When asked about the music during the post-game interview, she remarked about the song she spent the most time with, saying that it "Kinda reminded me of the music of *Raft*, so eerie and calm. I can't think of the tune now, but I recognize that there was music going on that reminded me of *Raft*." Sandy

was possibly so confident because of the amount of time she spent in the area with this song: 43 minutes. This is the most any participant spent with one song. Sandy was able to spend this much time with this track because she wasn't interested in the embedded narrative. When asked to expand, she explained that she "just likes to explore."

Other than this song, Sandy remembered very little. She claimed to remember a little bit of the Simone track, specifically in the "opening scene" where it was a cutscene rather than gameplay. When asked about remembering other songs, like the track from the carnival area, she simply replied "nah."

Phillip

Like Sandy, Phillip also confidently spoke about the music he noticed, though, when he did, he usually misinterpreted some aspect of the music, misremembered specificities about the music or even substituting the silence for the ambient track when music was present. For instance, there is an optional fight that the players of N:A can engage with. Phillip attempted it twice, dying both times. When discussing the music during the post-game interview, he claimed that after the first time he died, the world music change, saying:

When I died the first time trying to beat the tank, I noticed that the song had shifted. It still had that undertone of that creepy amusement park, but it almost had a classical note to it. Um... it was different than it was the first time, which was interesting. At least there when I was platforming> it seemed a little different (Phillip, postgame).

Phillip also spoke confidently about the lack of music in one scene, saying "I noticed the detail about the car, whereas, in another game, I would have been more focused on accomplishing the objective. In a way, it made me stop and smell the roses and appreciate the level of detail the

game developers put into this (Phillip, post-game)." However, the scene he was discussing did have music. In fact, it was the same track that Sandy described as eerie and calm.

The ability to even notice music was spotty at best. It was rare when the participants did and when they did, it was almost as likely that they misattributed aspects of that music. As such, no participant was able to speak on the music they heard while playing, however, there was still much that emerged that potentially showed music as narrative descriptors of the world as well as key in relating to characters within the game world.

"Creepy is a Good Word": Music and World Development

Participants were unable to speak about the music in-game, but they were able to speak about their experience with the game world. At the end of the post-game interview, participants were given a chance to listen to the tracks they heard in game. Through these discussions, a connection between the emotions connected to the music and the emotions connected to the experience of the scene emerged. Descriptions of the scenes and the tracks that played during them were similar, even as participants were unable to recall the connection to the scenes and tracks.

NieR and Affective connection between scene and world

While music was rarely identifiable, the emotive responses were consistent. Participants, while unable to recognize the individual tracks, when given the opportunity to listen to them again, the way they described the evocative responses to the music matched the evocative responses from the scenes that those tracks originated from. One of the most common examples was the connection between the NieR Carnival area and the feeling of creepiness. Both Phillip and Sandy reported that the area was creepy, with Phillip saying:

I wanted to get out of there it was weird. Something about post apocalyptic and being in an amusement park is 2 kinds of weird. I don't want to be in this thing cause I know something's gonna come get me. Maybe it's because you associate amusement parks with clowns, and if you're afraid of clowns... which I'm not... that same motif played into this. Why am in this abandoned amusement park....um.... Yea, it was... I think creepy... creepy is a good word. Not like jump scare creepy, but you have a feeling that something bad is waiting for you, and, turned out to be true *chuckle*. Turned out to be true (Phillip, post game).

During the post-game interview, Sandy also invoked that feeling of creepiness, saying "It's (the world) like... It's like creepy in that lonely dystopian kinda way. I really like it." When specifically asked about the Carnival, she said "Anywhere where you see clowns is creepy. Especially nowadays."

NieR and Affective Connection between Music and world

Neither was able to recognize the music, but when originally asked about the music, Phillip said that it sounded like "a very creepy park. One of those ones you see on the road in a small town. They come and set up for the weekend or whatever. And, like, somebody messed with the music, mixed 2 songs together. But, yeah, it certainly has an element of stress. Its stressful but at the same time it kinda helps you focus"

NieR and Focus

Participants had a hard time focusing on music. However, they also reported that the music affected their ability to focus on other elements of the game. Participants reported heightened senses of transportation in that they felt as if they were lost in this narrative world. They also reported high levels of focus and feelings of being taken away from their current environment. For instance, Phillip said the music helped him focus. When I asked him to clarify, he said:

IDK, it's kinda like, my wife is on the phone in the bedroom talking to one of her friends from high school and I'm completely tuned out of that conversation and she's maybe... 20 or 30 feet away, and I'm totally focused on this. Like, my cat earlier tried to walk by

and I didn't really pay much attention to him. It's ok, though, I gave him plenty of pets earlier (Phillip, post-game).

With specific tracks, participants reported incredibly high level of focus that not only had them unable to register what was happening in the real world (wife talking on phone in same room/ cat leaving lap, etc.), but a loss of the ability to perceive things in game as well as a feeling of a loss of time in game, like Phillip saying, "how did I end up under this boss?" This wasn't necessarily a welcomed feeling. Phillip expressed frustration at suddenly realizing he was under the boss, crediting the music as how he lost himself:

"with the music playing, you're really focused and drawn into the moment. Perhaps to a detriment. Perhaps that's how this happened, I somehow ended up underneath the boss. I guess I was so focused on slashing and such, I didn't pay attention to wear I was. So that was weird. Cause when it happened I was like 'How did I end up underneath the boss' (Phillip, post-game)."

He also mentioned how silence (was not silent as discussed above) allowed him to explore the world, whereas, noticing the music limited him in noticing the particularities of the scene.

Participants were unable to focus on the music, yet the music was able to alter their focus on the game world and real world. This altering of focus was reported as a key element in feelings of transportation. As reported by Phillip when asked about the final boss:

<Simone> was terrifying. I was in a theatre but also a Roman coliseum death match. It was disorienting. That boss was creepy. Music made it seem like you were watching a play and you were in the play. So that was kind of an interesting breaking down of the 4th wall between you and the game. Like you felt like you were there instead of the character going back to the being so focused on the game and ignoring your surroundings (transportation). It was definitely very appropriate music for the scene cause it played off the coliseum theatre aspect of it but it was also very... almost *Star Wars-y* like when Luke and Vader have a major battle. It had the whole symphony going. That's what it felt like (Phillip, post-game)."

According to Phillip, the music felt like coliseum music, but was altered in a way to make a coliseum feel like the climax of a movie. Combined with the other aspects discussed previously, he felt as if he was simultaneously watching and in this coliseum.

Final Fantasy and Affective connection between scene and world

Final Fantasy X players also reported a connection between their affective responses and the music, specifically when the music was appropriate to the scene. For instance, Beth described the music from the Summoning scene as "spiritual and holy", but when asked if she remembered it, she said "Not very well. In the moment, I was like ' wow, this really fits." Regardless of her memory of it, Beth seemed to believe that the music was important to this scene. Similarly, John noted the use of cultural sounds during meaningful moments, saying,"

It takes on a much more cultural sound than the other stuff. Like the battle music seems like epic battle music whereas that felt very, not specifically Asian but not western and I feel like they did a good job of making it like it was kinda sad music but there was also this amazing thing going on so it was kinda epic music too. Profound is a good word for it (John, post-game).

When I asked whether the profoundness came from the action on screen, He replied "I think I probably would feel that way without that, but I think it enhances it for sure."

Another example from John is when described the track, "A Fleeting Dream." He used the term melancholy to describe it, though he felt unsure that this term was accurate because there was this hopeful building of momentum midway through. Afterwards, I described the scene where the track existed: Tidus explains to Yuna that his father is dead (melancholy), then, Yuna has the sudden realization that his father is actually alive (hopeful). Much like the term creepy in *NieR: Automata*, the emotional responses mirrored the settings that they existed in.

This mirroring was not always the case, though. And, when it wasn't, the participants were openly bothered by it. For instance, Both Mark and John took note of the music after the sending scene. After such a somber moment, the traditional "town music" caught them off guard with Mark saying,

It feels kinda whiplash they had the serious somber seen and now there's a kid running and feels happy. I feel a better transition cause it feels like nothing happened to the village."

John said:

I will say, this kinda music is a little weird in a situation like this because all these people are like 'oh my god the town is destroyed, I have nothing left, the town is dead' and it's just like *happy grinning dance*. Not really happy but it's not really sad either. This was a good opportunity for some before and after music. This is good before and after should have been more catastrophic (John, postgame)".

Final Fantasy X and Focus

Focus was not as big of a theme in Final Fantasy X, perhaps due to the game being less action oriented than N:A. However, all participants reported increased attention during the Sending scene. Beth, in particular, made mention of her increased focus during this scene. Mark also discussed his increased focus during this scene, though, he cited the lack of music at one point during the scene as the reason, saying "Here, I've noticed the seagulls in the background, they don't have music, but they have seagulls which make you feel more in it. Probably why I didn't notice, I bet they have more sounds like that in the other cutscenes."

The connection between music and scene help shaped the perception of the scenes the players experienced. However, the music seemingly accomplished more than that. Players had

strong reactions to environments they explored in-game. But they also had strong reactions to the characters they embodied in-game as well.

From Jock to Deep: Music as Character Development

Both of these games, when played in full, have players interacting with characters for hours on end. Easily surpassing 30 hours playtime, players get to know the past of the characters they control as well as how to exist as these characters to build the present and future. However, in this study, players were only given about 45 minutes with the characters and only given a small part of their past narratives. Even so, players were able to have strong reactions to these characters. Participants were able to make strong connections to the controlled characters, as well as strong relations to the other characters through the focus on the controlled character. And, whenever participants referenced a scene where they felt a strong connection to a character, music seemed to be highly important to that scene or was very appropriate for the emotions evoked.

Final Fantasy X and Character Development

In FFX, the players take control of 5 characters, though they are directly in control of Tidus. Throughout the playthrough, regardless of the players' feelings toward the controlled character (Tidus is annoying, 2b is bland, etc.), the players seemed to connect strongly with the controlled characters. For instance, players would not only use "I" statements when referring specifically to Tidus' action (as opposed to their own or the other member of the party) but related to Tidus as a new character in the world. John said, "His story is the one that interests me because his story is the one about learning the world. The other characters already know the world, So, interacting with them is going to teach him, therefore, me, about it." The shared

experience helped create an empathetic bond to experience the world with. When discussing the story, Beth said "I like that Tidus is narrating it. I think it makes a really good connection between the player and the character." This bond extended to how the controlled character felt about the other character. And, just as the music was part of the world for participants (creepy, etc.) the music was also part of the characters, matching the nuance the participants felt about the characters.

Tidus

Players still had to grow to like Tidus, even though he was the controlled character. Much of this growth came during scenes where participants reported music playing an important part. However, even participants who didn't like him originally felt invested in him because he was good in a fight. When asked during gameplay about his feelings for Tidus, Mark first said "I want the guy with the sword." Later, he said:

Tidus reminds me of a jock in high school who's overly confident a bit... His voice actor seemed natural which made him a pretty believable character. I like him and would be inclined to focus on leveling him up as a character because I like him, I like his fighting Mark, post-game)."

Similarly, John Said "Tidus is such a tool. He's really useful in combat." He had a sword, he was strong, he was reliable. His battle acumen and his usefulness mechanically bred interest in his personal story. Yet, when participants spoke about pivotal scenes, it wasn't the scenes where Tidus fought, but emotional scenes where music played a key role.

Boat Scene and emotional identification. The first of these scenes takes place early on and helped participants understand Tidus' behavior through dialogue and music. This scene, in particular, is when participants started talking about their connection to Tidus. During this scene, Beth said of Tidus, "I think he's fun. I like him. I like his attitude." John on the other hand, said "I felt like I Jilted Tidus a little quickly... Even though his cutscene antics were

frustrated face, his story is the one I was interested in (John, postgame)." The emotions elicited in this scene seemed to strengthen the participants' relationship with the controlled character. These emotions also seemed to be elicited from the music of this scene.

The music itself, though not noticeable by participants, even after they heard it again, was described as playful and interactive. John said, "That's the music you listen to when you're walking through a forest and it's somewhat interactive with you searching but it's not droning ambient (John, post-game)." After it was revealed what scene, this took place in, he said "Now that I know what scene it's in, I can't see it in my head, but it makes sense. The playful plucking noises match with his ...annoyingness (John, postgame)." The music seemingly contextualized Tidus' behavior. His behavior was annoying, but the music added an air of playfulness to it.

Later in this scene Tidus reveals that his father died 10 years previously. When asked about the track in the post-game interview, John said:

"It gets into an area where it's very drum, epic building, so I feel like it's a dramatic moment music. I don't particularly feel saddened by it, but I feel like there's a certain melancholy to it."

After learning of it's placement in the game, the revelation of Tidus' father's death and Yuna's revelation that he might be alive, John said:

There's that bit of melancholy. It's interesting how, when you're talking to her and you're like "my dad died" and she says "Oh, but there's this guy", that's probably that build into this different feeling. That makes sense (John, postgame)"

Once again, nuance seemed to be added through the music. The track mimicked the emotions of the conversation between Tidus and Yuna, adding nuance to the sadness of discovering Tidus' father's death and an emotional resolution and eliciting emotions in the player that match the controlled character.

The music throughout this whole scene seemed to mimic Tidus emotional state, giving the player context for his antics and nuancing the players' sadness to match Tidus', even though he has been aware of his father's death for years and the player just found out. This information was acknowledged in the post-game interview and was likely available to be incorporated in the creation of Tidus' character in this pivotal scene.

Summoning Scene and enjoyment-based identification. The second scene shows growth for many of the characters, not just Tidus. This scene was impactful for all the participants and, while they were unable to recall the music, they referenced it as reasons for their strong emotional responses. When speaking about the power of the music, participants also referenced their connection to specific characters in the same explanation. For instance, Beth described this scene by saying "That was so beautiful. The colors were really pulling. The music, I was trying to notice the music, since you mentioned it, was really beautiful. And it was the first time you really get to see Yuna do something, so it was a really cool moment to get to know her better Beth, post-game)." Mark, on the other hand spoke about the conversation between Tidus and Lulu before talking about the power of the music in this scene, saying:

"I really liked that scene. I think that was probably the best scene. The conversations with Lulu and Tidus, it I would have to re-watch it to fully absorb the scene cause it happened quickly in terms of me learning the characters still, it's the most notable scene that I probably watched but my brain was trying to keep up with what she was saying to understand the world, but I would say that was the coolest scene that we watched. I felt more during that scene, and I think the music played into but I wouldn't be able to name the exact melody. The biggest presence I get from that music is an emotive response to the music. Even the music in the beginning I couldn't tell you the exact tone but it causes, almost a feeling of nostalgia, oh this is a beautiful scene. It's not sad or happy, it's investment in what's going on (Mark, post-game)"

This increased enjoyment of the scene also seemed to be connected with characters. Mark specifically credited this scene for why he liked Lulu. When asked about his feelings towards her during the post-game interview, he said:

I was biased against her, but I really liked battling with her. Then, that cutscene at the end with her kinda protecting Yuna and talking to Tidus really her voice actor did a really good job and... I was more drawn to her after that. I think my initial was kind of against her, um, not really liking her as a character (Mark, postgame).

This possibly explains the sudden amelioration for Lulu's character during this scene. Both Mark and John disliked Lulu, though, like Tidus, liked her mechanically. However, they're responses to Lulu Shifted very positively very suddenly during this impactful scene. While music may not be the direct cause of this character shift, or any character shift, it does seem to add nuance to characters and increase the focus of players on character building scenes.

While this is one of the last scenes participants witnessed, (meaning participants would have spent more time with the characters by the time this scene occurred), participants spoke about this scene during the postgame interview, giving them a break in time from their experiences to their discussion.

NieR: Automata and character development

Sandy and Phillip had less to report about character development than the participants of FFX> Perhaps this is due to the open world nature of the game but neither spoke about a connection to 2B. While they both spoke about frustrations of 9Sn no mentions of music were related to identification with characters.

Phillip said "I Only know a little bit about the character (2B). I feel like there is so much more to learn about her strengths, but I definitely think that she's still the one is charge. 9s for the most part still feels pretty useless to me though, he did say he was gonna hack that last boss. But, playing 2b, I feel more connected to that character than 9s, 9s almost seems a bit annoying. Like that one instance that I was <doing a jumping puzzle> he got in my way and messed me up. That was pretty annoying. I wish he was a little more useful." Sandy seemed to have even less character development Than Phillip. However, Sandy seemingly replaced 2b with herself. She

continuously spoke as if it was her in the world with phrases like "quit bossing me around, dude" and "You did most of the work, but thanks."

CHAPTER 5. DISCUSSION

Music, whatever its effects on these video game narratives, was hard to notice. It was so latent that even when the participants attempted to focus on it, they were unable to. Perhaps it was the interactivity, the act of controlling or making decisions for the in-game characters or co-creating the narrative that inhibited the ability to notice this non-diegetic music. Yet, there was a connection between the music itself and the scenes they were found in. While there was a disconnect between the memory of the music and the scene, the potential effect still remained.

Memory

As discussed above, a key finding was the participants' lack of explicit memory of the individual tracks. However, both transportation and identification are processes that involve an altered consciousness (Green & Brock, 2000; Cohen, 2001). As such, it is less surprising when the participants' focus was drawn away from the music as these processes have been known block outside influences. The lack of explicit memory of the music did not seem to impede the moments where participants talked about their feelings of transportation or identification. In fact, some participants even credited the music for being the source of these processes, even when the explicitness of the music was lost on them. This follows with current research on transportation and identification where these states alter the consciousness of the audience, causing them to focus on one thing (the narrative world or character) at the loss of something else (awareness or sense of self). Still, I believe it is important to analyze why the participants did not remember the music, even when prompted to do so.

Too Much Input

One potential reason could have been the amount of information the players were processing while playing the game. Players may have been experiencing cognitive overload while attempting to understand the narratives of the game. During the gameplay sessions, players interested in the story were tasked with, not only getting to know the characters in the game and the lore of the world, but the mechanics behind the controlled character and the mechanical rules of the world. The mind was not just busy comprehending the story but learning how to maneuver the world in order to experience and co-create the story.

The players were overwhelmed by the mechanics of both games, though, for different reasons. Players of FFX felt disconnected from the physical control of the game. Certain design choices made interacting with the game more difficult. For instance, Often, when leaving and area, the camera angle suddenly changed. And, unless the players expected it, the characters were sent running in the wrong direction. Because of this, players were forced to focus on walking directions as it could change at any time. Aside from this, they were also busy learning the combat system. They had to learn what each individual character did as well as what each ability was capable of. N:A was the same, though, the particularities of what the players were learning was different. This game had much more exploration, so players were forced to learn the layout of the area in much more detail, possibly missing the correct path to the boss if they did not. N:A also focused on one character with significantly less abilities than FFX, but its combat was much more action oriented. Players in this game were forced to learn how to react to incoming enemies with little chance for a break since a fight could happen at any time during the game. The participants spent a lot of time trying to understand how to maneuver through the

world mechanically, but they also spent time attempting to understand the narrative as they cocreated it.

Another difference between these two games was the separation of gameplay states. Music was primarily noticed in FFX. This is perhaps due to the distinct nature of each of these game states. If a player is exploring, they are navigating the protagonist, Tidus, around a map. Once a battle starts, there is a visual "breaking of the screen" that transitions to a separate screen with new UI, controls, and music. Dialogue is mostly delivered through cutscenes, videos using in-game assets, or highly polished 3d rendering that is separate from the interactive nature of the remainder of the game. These definitive states of play led to different ways in which players interacted with the game and these varying levels of interaction seemed to correlate to if they were able to identify music in game or not. In N:A, different states of play (exploration, fighting, dialogue) all mix together. A player can be exploring, instantly switch to fighting an enemy, all while an NPC is communicating with the character. There is no transition visually, to the UI or to the music. For instance, players in FFX were able to report music during battle sequences whereas players of N:A did not have the same option as there is no distinct "battle" scene. And when a participant (Sandy) was able to identify the music, it was the participant who avoided one key aspect of the game, the embedded narrative.

While both games had strong embedded narratives that the players had to interpret, the act of co-creating these narratives also contributed to the cognitive overload players experienced. These were only a fraction of the full narratives, yet players still spent a lot of energy contextualizing the embedded parts of the narratives as well as the mechanical actions they were contributing to the creation of their emergent narratives. Players were responsible for a lot in their short time with these games. So, it's possible the brain did not have the ability to keep the

information pertaining to the music as it was so busy learning other, arguably, more important information.

Video games are filled with different narrative descriptors (Salen & Zimmerman, 2004) and not all get to take center stage. As discussed above, music in particular takes a back seat in many of the production teams (Phillips, 2014), however, music's connection to transportation, identification and overall enjoyment of the game should not be underestimated, even with a lack of explicit memory.

Music Stored as Implicit Memory

It is possible that the brain was too full to store the memory of the music, but also possible the brain stored the music in an area where it could not be retrieved in its explicit form. The questions in the interview rely on the players self-reported experiences. They spoke about their experiences of their explicit memories of their play. However, it is possible that the music in these games is stored more implicitly than explicitly. There were many narrative descriptors that were part of the explicit memories. For instance, the visual themes and specificities of the character designs were both examples of things players were able to recall and discuss during the interview. On the other hand, players were completely unable to do so with music. Yet, there was evidence that the effects of music were involved in the understanding of the narrative, even if the music itself was not explicitly remembered.

This can be seen by how participants discussed the areas they explored in-game. While they were unable to identify whether there was music in these scenes at all, the way they explained their experiences in these scenes were almost identical to the experiences they felt when they heard the songs again, divorced from the scenes. Players explicitly reported a feeling of unease as they walked through the creepy carnival stage of N:A but did not report that this

feeling was due to the music. The same can be said for Tidus during his playful antics on the boat. While the scene was explicitly described as a pivotal scene where Tidus exhibited playful behavior to relieve his (and the player who was controlling him) stress, this playfulness was not attributed to the music. However, the explicit experiences the players described in these scenes, scenes where the participants didn't consciously register the music, were almost identical to the explicit description of the music when they later heard the tracks. These tracks are connected to the memory of these scenes in some way, just not as part of their explicit memory.

As part of the participants implicit memory, these tracks could be used in the creation of narrative as conceptualized by Miller. First, their must be a sequence of events and video game music has been shown to represent both ludic and narrative progression in game (Cook 2014). Second, there must be representation of characters. Not only does music represent characters through leitmotifs (Collins, 2008), much of the feelings for the characters mimicked the feelings evoked from the music, connecting character and music even further. Finally, there must be some recognizable form to the narrative. While this is the most abstract trait, it's also the most flexible. Many of the participants felt strong emotions from their play experience: emotions they used to co-create the story. In this way, music is likely a key part in that recognizable form of video game music.

Implications: Music as Vehicle for Transportation, Then, as a Part of the World

While these explanations begin to discuss the lack of explicit memory of music, they do not address the connection between the music and the scenes they exist in. This could be because of how it was analyzed. As a narrative descriptor, the music affects the narrative by being part of the narrative. In this way, the term non-diegetic truly may be misleading as the music is not outside of the narrative, but a part of it and are just as much a part of the understanding of the

world as the visuals, lore, mechanics, or UI. In which case, a player may not necessarily remember the explicitness of the music as their memory of the music would be incorporated into their memory of the narrative.

In these playthroughs, if music carried narrative information (themes, affective queues, etc.) then that information was given to the narrative itself. Players were not able to explicitly connect the creepiness of the carnival area to the music. But the explicit feelings evoked from experiencing that area was seemingly a result of all the narrative descriptors: the visuals of the smiling robots, the mechanics of a game where you fight for your life, and the musical track that utilized traditional carnival themes and altered them in a way to create a sense of unease. The feelings evoked from the music were utilized to create a richer narrative world. In this way, attempting to identify the music was like attempting to identify individual water droplets in the narrative ocean of each game. These narrative descriptors, even though they can be separate, work together to create one narrative.

Lulu as a character may also be an example of narrative descriptors working together to create a unified narrative, this time, a complex character. Lulu's gameplay mechanics generated interest in her as a character while the music helped subtly define characteristics of characters ingame and increased focus during key scenes.

Players also reported that the music had a direct effect on what they were allowed to focus on in the game world. The track, "city ruins", was calm and mysterious. This was an appropriate track, not only for the setting (which was , in fact, a ruined city) but for the story and mechanics. The mysterious song made players curious, the narrative was that 2b was searching for an entrance to the carnival, the gameplay had the player searching for an entrance. This allowed the players to open up their focus to the mysteries of the city and explore. Similarly, the

track to the final boss was also appropriate. Though, this time, it was focused on survival, narrowing the focus on the player character. The tracks in these areas add a definitive nuance that communicates to the player not just what to do, but where to focus their attention: 2B and her survival.

Perhaps this explains the feelings of transportation that were reported by the participants. Music is already shown to aid in focus in games by drowning out outside noises (Jørgensen, 2008). It acts as a vehicle for transportation but, once the player has arrived, it works to keep players there by altering their focus and increasing their understanding of the world by becoming a story element. The emotions and themes evoked from music become the emotions and themes of the narrative intertwined with the plot, visuals and dialogue. It is not simply the feelings of being removed from the outside that is aided by music, but the added emotions and themes that add to the fullness of the world and the richness of the characters, making it easier to stay.

Music is important in the co-construction of video game narratives. It alters the focus of the audience, gives emotional meaning to the scene and characters held within and helps in the adoption of the emotions exhibited by those characters. It does this for the embedded narrative as well as the emergent narrative, foreshadowing upcoming events, informing them of states of play, and giving meaning to player/character actions. The overall narrative in created when both of these separate narratives work together. In this way, understanding video game narratives requires understanding the music within that narrative.

Future Research

Future Research include the possible connection of music in games and latent emotions.

There seems to be a connection to experiences with the music and the scenes they encompass but without the ability to notice these tracks within the scenes, working with a bio-scanner may be a

good alternative. It could allow for researchers to observe responses from participants that show physical signs of emotions, allowing for empirical evidence of this connection. If it is true that music is a part of the narrative, further analysis into the differences will be necessary. Many of the other narrative descriptors are more commonly associated with explicit memory due to the sense used (vision). Analyzing how players contextualize their actions and if music influences that contextualization is also important to understand. Many story-based games are very long with limited mechanics to make them simple to learn. Especially in games like FFX, the basic "attack" option was used the most. However, it is possible that the music's added context changed the meaning of this repetitive act. More research into the effects of music in interactive media, specifically transportation into narrative worlds. There is research into immersion through music. However, there is very little done in this specific area of music and interactivity with a story involved. Also, if diegetic music in games is a part of the world, then the world would not be the same without it. Testing comprehension of video game narratives with different no music would be the next step. This research was done with games that designed the worlds with these tracks in mind. But, the question remains, are they integral to those worlds. Many game designers see music as an afterthought, or a tool to block out sounds of the world to increase immersion. Does the comprehension or enjoyment of the narrative become affected with the removal or alteration of this music. These two games were very similar in many ways, especially in the importance of the embedded story. But many games do not place that level of importance on the embedded narrative. What happens with other games, say RPGs that focus more on the emergent narrative. Specifically, does a focus on emergent allow for the noticing of music? Finally, if music is a true narrative descriptor, it is part of the narrative rather than a contributor

to it. More research would be necessary to see if this is actually true as many producers treat it as a helpful addition rather than a key feature.

Limitations

This Study, as an exploratory study, held many limitations. There were only five participants, and the choice of these participants were limited to those who had access to a computer using the Windows operating system and strong enough specifications to run either of these games. These participants were only given a section of the story to comprehend and were also given a limited amount of time to learn and engage both the story and mechanics. These participants did see a short video, detailing the narrative that the participants missed, however, as the narrative is meant to be interactive and experienced in full, it can be assumed the understanding of the narrative worlds were not as full as intended for a normal consumer of these media. Both games were also very similar in many respects and do not represent the wide possibilities of video game narratives, nor even the narratives in the most popular video games. It only aims to look at the possibility of music as a narrative contributor in an interactive medium.

This study aimed to examine music's effect on identification and transportation in interactive narrative. While both processes clearly happened throughout the gameplay interview, what this study truly found was the inability of the participants to explicitly link the music to the narrative or register the music at all.

Music did not seem to have direct impacts on transportation or identification. No participant was able to discuss the music much, if at all. Yet, their discussion of their experience in the world makes it difficult to believe their lack of explicit knowledge translated to a lack of effect on identification and transportation. In fact, it's possible the music was working double time in both of these processes: both creating sound to block out distractions and creating themes

and emotions for the players to use while they are transported or identifying with characters. Video game narratives can have complex narratives and music can play a key role in how players understand, interpret, and create those narratives.

REFERENCES

- Anderson, J. (1996). The reality of illusion: An ecological approach to cognitive film theory. SIU Press.
- Ahn, C. (2015). *Interacting With Story: Examining Transportation into Video Game Narrative* (Doctoral dissertation, Cleveland State University).
- Ang, C. S. (2006). Rules, gameplay, and narratives in video games. *Simulation & Gaming*, *37*(3), 306-325.
- Arsenault, D. (2009). Video game genre, evolution and innovation. *Eludamos. Journal for computer game culture*, 3(2), 149-176.
- Arsenault, D. (2014). Narratology.
- Banks, J. (2013). *Human-technology relationality and self-network organization: Players and avatars in World of Warcraft* (Doctoral dissertation, Colorado State University).
- Bezdek, M. A., & Gerrig, R. J. (2017). When narrative transportation narrows attention: Changes in attentional focus during suspenseful film viewing. *Media Psychology*, 20(1), 60-89.
- Braun, V., & Clarke, V. (2006). Using thematic analysis in psychology. *Qualitative research in psychology*, 3(2), 77-101.
- Briefel, A. (2005). Monster pains: Masochism, menstruation, and identification in the horror film. *Film Quart*, 58(3), 16-27.
- Carnagey, N. L., Bushman, B. J., & Anderson, C. A. (2007). The effect of video game violence on physiological desensitization and helping. *Journal of Experimental Social Psychology*, 43 (2007) 489-496.

- Cassidy, S. B. (2011). The videogame as narrative. *Quarterly review of Film and Video*, 28(4), 292-306.
- Cheng, W. (2014). Sound play: Video games and the musical imagination. Oxford University Press.
- Civilization V [Computer software]. (2010). Maryland. Firaxis Games.
- Cochrane, T. (2010). A simulation theory of musical expressivity. *Australasian Journal of Philosophy*, 88(2), 191-207.
- Cohen, A. J. (2001). Music as a source of emotion in film. *Music and emotion: Theory and research*, 249-272.
- Cohen, J. (2001). Defining identification: A theoretical look at the identification of audiences with media characters. *Mass communication & society*, 4(3), 245-264.
- Collins, K. (2008). Game sound. An introduction to the history, theory, and practice of video game music and sound design, Cambridge.
- Consalvo, M. (2009). There is no magic circle. Games and culture, 4(4), 408-417.
- Costabile, K. A., & Terman, A. W. (2013). Effects of film music on psychological transportation and narrative persuasion. *Basic and Applied Social Psychology*, *35*(3), 316-324.
- Deselms, J. L., & Altman, J. D. (2003). Immediate and prolonged effects of videogame violence. *Journal of Applied Social Psychology*, 33(8), 1553-1563.
- Duffy, M., & Waitt, G. R. (2011). Sound diaries: A method of listening to place.
- Final Fantasy X [Computer software]. (2001). Tokyo. Square.

- Frasca, G. (2003). Ludologists love stories, too: notes from a debate that never took place. In *DiGRA conference*.
- Gaut, B. (2012). A Philosophy of Cinematic Art. Cambridge University Press.
- Gerrig, R. J. (1993). Experiencing narrative worlds: On the psychological activities of reading.

 Yale University Press.
- Greenfield-Casas, S. X. (2017). *Between worlds: musical allegory in Final Fantasy X* (Doctoral dissertation).
- Gregersen, A. L., & Grodal, T. K. (2008). Embodiment and interface. In *Video Game Theory**Reader 2 (pp. 65-83). Routledge.
- Gorbman, C. (1980). Narrative film music. Yale French Studies, (60), 183-203.
- Grand Theft Auto V [Computer software]. (2013). New York City. Rockstar Games.
- Green, M. C., & Brock, T. C. (2000). The role of transportation in the persuasiveness of public narratives. *Journal of personality and social psychology*, 79(5), 701.
- Green, M. C., Brock, T. C., & Kaufman, G. F. (2004). Understanding media enjoyment: The role of transportation into narrative worlds. *Communication theory*, *14*(4), 311-327.
- Guest, G., MacQueen, K. M., & Namey, E. E. (2011). *Applied thematic analysis*. Sage Publications.
- Hertzog, C. (2020, December 18). *NieR Replicant singer Emi Evans talks music, Chaos Language, and more*. PlayStation.Blog. https://blog.playstation.com/2020/12/18/nier-replicant-singer-emi-evans-talks-music-chaos-language-and-more/.

- Huang, E. (2018). 'Red Dead Redemption 2' Smashes Opening Weekend Records, Take-Two Stock skyrockets. Retrieved from https://www.cnbc.com/2018/10/31/rockstars-red-dead-redemption-2-smashes-avengers-infinity-war.html
- Jørgensen, K. (2008). Left in the dark: playing computer games with the sound turned off.

 Ashgate.
- Kirkland, E. (2007). Restless dreams in Silent Hill: approaches to video game analysis.

 International Journal of Technology Management & Sustainable Development, 6(3), 167-178.
- Kuzmičová, A. (2016). Does it matter where you read? Situating narrative in physical environment. *Communication theory*, 26(3), 290-308.
- Kivy, P. (1989). Sound sentiment: An essay on the musical emotions, including the complete text of the corded shell. Temple University Press.
- Kokonis, M. (2014). Intermediality between games and fiction: The "ludology vs. narratology" debate in computer game studies: A response to Gonzalo Frasca. *Acta Universitatis Sapientiae*, *Film and Media Studies*, *9*(1), 171-188.
- Laas, O. (2014). Narratives In Digital Games: Their Place And Function In The Study Of Digital Games. *Expanding practices in audiovisual narrative*. *Newcastle: Cambridge Scholars Publishing*, 29-58.
- Mahood, C., & Hanus, M. (2017). Role-playing video games and emotion: How transportation into the narrative mediates the relationship between immoral actions and feelings of guilt.

 *Psychology of Popular Media Culture, 6(1), 61.

- Majewski, J. (2003). Theorising video game narrative. *Bond University*.
- McManus, A., & Feinstein, A. H. (2014, February). Narratology and ludology: Competing paradigms or complementary theories in simulation. In *Developments in Business Simulation and Experiential Learning: Proceedings of the Annual ABSEL conference* (Vol. 33).
- Miller, J.H. (1995). Narrative. *Critical Terms for Literary Study*. Retrieved from http://www.credoreference.com/entry/uchicagols/narrative
- Milojević, A., Kleut, J., & Ninković, D. (2013). Methodological approaches to study interactivity in communication journals. *Comunicar. Media Education Research Journal*, 21(1).
- Murphy, S. T., Frank, L. B., Chatterjee, J. S., & Baezconde-Garbanati, L. (2013). Narrative versus nonnarrative: The role of identification, transportation, and emotion in reducing health disparities. *Journal of Communication*, 63(1), 116-137.
- Murray, J. H. (2005, June). The last word on ludology v narratology in game studies. In *International DiGRA Conference*.
- NieR: Automata [Computer software]. (2017). Osaka. PlatinumGames.
- Noordhof, P. (2008). Expressive perception as projective imagining. *Mind & Language*, 23(3), 329-358.
- Phillips, W. (2014). A composer's guide to game music. MIT Press.
- Read Dead Redemption 2 [Computer software]. (2019). New York City. Rockstar Games.

- Russo, A. (Director). (2018). *Avengers: Infinity war* [Motion picture]. Milano: Walt Disney studios home entertainment.
- Salen, K., & Zimmerman, E. (2004). Rules of play: Game design fundamentals. MIT press.
- Schott, G. R., & Horrell, K. R. (2000). Girl gamers and their relationship with the gaming culture. *Convergence*, 6(4), 36-53.
- Shaw, A. (2010). Identity, identification, and media representation in video game play: An audience reception study.
- Silent Hill [Computer software]. (1999). Tokyo. Konami.
- Smith, J. (1999). Movie music as moving music: Emotion, cognition, and the film score.

 Passionate views: Film, cognition, and emotion, 149, 167.
- Sestir, M., & Green, M. C. (2010). You are who you watch: Identification and transportation effects on temporary self-concept. *Social influence*, *5*(4), 272-288.
- Shaikh, S. (2018). Red Dead Redemption 2 Beats Avengers Infinity War On Opening Weekend Sales Record. Retrieved from https://www.gamepur.com/news/red-dead-redemption-2-beats-avengers-infinity-war.
- Shelemay, K. K., Chazir, V., Odetta, Burgess, M., Connolly, M., Connolly, D., ... & Ng, S. C. (2006). *Soundscapes: Exploring music in a changing world* (p. li471). New York: WW Norton.
- Solarski, C. (2017). Interactive stories and video game art: A storytelling framework for game design. CRC Press.

- Tal-Or, N., & Cohen, J. (2010). Understanding audience involvement: Conceptualizing and manipulating identification and transportation. *Poetics*, 38(4), 402-418.
- Washburn, D. (2009). Imagined History, Fading Memory: Mastering Narrative in Final Fantasy X. *Mechademia*, 4(1), 149-162.
- Whalen, Z. (2007). Case study: Film music vs. video-game music: The case of Silent Hill.

 Music, sound and multimedia: from the live to the virtual, 68-81.
- Winters, B. (2010). The non-diegetic fallacy: Film, music, and narrative space. *Music and Letters*, 91(2), 224-244.
- Wolf, M. J. (2001). Genre and the video game. The medium of the video game, 113-134.
- Zehnder, S. M., & Lipscomb, S. D. (2006). The Role of Music in Video Games.
- Zhang, J., & Fu, X. (2015). The influence of background music of video games on immersion.

 *Journal of Psychology & Psychotherapy, 5(4), 1.